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GARRISON DIVERSION CONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
SPECIAL BOARD MEETING 

Video Conference 

December 30, 2024 

A special meeting of the Garrison Diversion Conservancy District Board of Directors was held 
by video conference on December 30, 2024. The meeting was called to order by Chairman 
Alan Walter at 10:31 a.m. 

DIRECTORS PRESENT 

Chairman Alan Walter 
Vice Chairman Jay Anderson 
Second Vice Chairman Greg Bischoff 
Director Dave Anderson 
Director Kyle Blanchfield 
Director Cliff Hanretty 
Director Dave Johnson 
Director Geneva Kaiser 
Director Larry Kassian 
Director Bruce Klein 
Director Jeff LeDoux 
Director Steve Metzger 
Director Brian Orn 
Director Jim Pellman 
Director Kenny Rogers 
Director Jason Siegert 
Director Mike Tweed 
Director Ken Vein 
Director Donald Zimbleman 
Secretary Duane DeKrey 

DIRECTORS ABSENT 

Director Nikki Boote 
Director Richard Cayko 
Director Mark Cook 
Director Steve Forde 
Director Kelly Klosterman 
Director Margo Knorr 
Director Ward Koeser 
Director Brandon Krueger 
Director Bill Ongstad 



 

 

24-289 
 
OTHERS PRESENT 
 
Merri Mooridian, Administrative Officer, Garrison Diversion Conservancy District, Carrington, 

North Dakota 
Kimberly Cook, Communications Director, Garrison Diversion Conservancy District, 

Carrington, North Dakota 
Tami Norgard, Vogel Law Firm, Fargo, North Dakota 
Mia Thibadeau, Fryberger Law Firm, Duluth, Minnesota 
Terry Effertz, Lobbyist, Effertz Law, Bismarck, North Dakota 
Shawn Gaddie, Advanced Engineering and Environmental Services, Grand Forks, North 

Dakota 
Brent Bogar, Consultant, Lake Agassiz Water Authority, Bismarck, North Dakota 
 
The meeting was recorded to assist with compilation of the minutes.  
 
RED RIVER VALLEY WATER SUPPLY PROJECT (RRVWSP) 
 
Water Revenue Bond, Series 2025 - - Merri Mooridian, Administrative Officer, Garrison 
Diversion, said the purpose of today’s special board meeting is to approve the financing 
resolution for part two (D2) of the $60 million loan (Series D) that was received from the Bank 
of North Dakota. Fargo and Grand Forks signed for part one (D1) of the loan in the amount of 
$48.7 million. 
 
Ms. Mooridian referred to the financing resolution included with the meeting materials, which 
is for the remaining $11.3 million in loan funds. Also included with the meeting materials are 
the closing certificate, loan agreement and bond. A copy of the financing resolution is attached 
to these minutes as Annex I. 
 
Financing Resolution 
 
Mia Thibadeau, Fryberger Law Firm, reviewed the resolution authorizing issuance of the 
$11,302,440 revenue bond to finance the D2 portion of the Bank of North Dakota Water 
Infrastructure Revolving Loan. The loan was split into two tranches to allow time to obtain 
commitment from the small users. Those commitments are now in hand with five small users, 
in addition to Fargo and Grand Forks, committing to pay a portion of the debt service on this 
bond. The D2 Agreement has been signed by all parties. In the D2 Agreement, those cities of 
the small users, along with Fargo and Grand Forks, agree to pay an allocated portion of the 
debt service on this obligation.  
 
In addition, Fargo and Grand Forks, remain committed in the D1 financing to pay the debt 
service on the 2023 revenue bond that was issued.  
 
The loan itself has a rate of two percent interest with the first estimated interest payment being 
April 1, 2027, and the first estimated principal payment being April 1, 2030.  
 
Ms. Thibadeau stated the loan agreement, which is approved as part of the resolution, allows 
Garrison Diversion to draw this as a drawdown obligation. As construction costs come in, the 
draws will be made. The proceeds are not all advanced at closing. In fact, the loan will be 
closed without an initial disbursement.  
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Vice Chairman J. Anderson asked if there is an estimated timetable when the first draw will 
take place.  

Ms. Thibadeau replied this depends on when the contractor needs to be paid. 

Ms. Mooridian reminded the board of the extension that was approved. The first draw was to 
have taken place in August 2024. The first draw needs to occur by February 10, 2025. The 
engineering team has been working with the contractor to assure the advance of funds takes 
place in time.    

Ms. Thibadeau commented there are some items required for closing. Opinions are being 
received from all of the cities’ attorneys, which state the D2 Agreement is a binding obligation 
of those parties. All of the Memorandums of Commitment (MOC) have been received from 
each of the cities except Grand Forks, which had some proposed edits to the documents.  She 
would like to see signoff by Grand Forks’ attorney, as well as Garrison Diversion and Lake 
Agassiz Water Authority’s (LAWA) legal counsels before the loan would be funded. 

Director D. Anderson stated the interest will accrue for a couple of years; therefore, there will 
be more than one year of interest due in 2027. Does all of the interest need to be paid with 
the first payment? 

Ms. Thibadeau replied they are larger interest payments, but they appear to be evenly 
distributed so the first six payments are approximately the same.  

Director Orn asked how often will the agreement change when all of the other entities sign on 
to the RRVWSP.  

Ms. Mooridian said the entities signing the MOC right now have no financial commitment. Only 
the cities signing the D2 Agreement will have a financial commitment at this time. When 
everyone signs the Project Participation Agreement (PPA), that is when each of the systems 
will have a financial commitment.  

Chairman Walter asked what is the status on the MOC with Grand Forks. 

Tami Norgard, Vogel Law Firm, informed the board she received a version of the MOC from 
Grand Forks’ attorney on December 27 with a request for an edit. She has forwarded that on 
to Garrison Diversion staff, LAWA’s attorneys, Chair Mahoney and Brent Bogar. This morning, 
Grand Forks came back with additional requests, which were forwarded to the same group of 
people.  

Ms. Norgard stated Grand Forks is saying they do not want the MOC to make them bound to 
sign the PPA. She has made it very clear that it does not, and that is the position that has 
always been taken. All the user presentations have said the MOC binds you to enter into the 
Series D2 Agreement so they agree to their share of the $11.3 million financing. It does not 
commit you to sign the PPA unless you are in agreement with it at the end. Grand Forks’ 
attorney is asking for some edits to the MOC language making it extra clear they are not bound 
to the PPA.  
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Ms. Norgard added she does not see a problem with the changes Grand Forks is asking for. 
This process is being worked through.  

Ms. Thibadeau said the changes requested do not change the terms of the arrangement. 

Motion by Director Siegert to approve the financing resolution for the RRVWSP Water 
Revenue Bond, Series 2025, through the Bank of North Dakota Water Infrastructure 
Revolving Loan Fund in the amount of $11,302,440. Second by Director Metzger. Upon 
roll call vote, the following director voted aye: J. Anderson, D. Anderson, Bischoff, 
Blanchfield, Hanretty, Johnson, Kaiser, Kassian, Klein, LeDoux, Metzger, Orn, Pellman, 
Rogers, Siegert, Tweed, Vein, Walter and Zimbleman. Those voting nay: none. Absent 
and not voting: Boote, Cayko, Cook, Forde, Klosterman, Knorr, Koeser, Krueger and 
Ongstad. Motion carried.  

Ms. Thibodeau commented the financing resolution authorizes the signature of the loan 
agreement and ancillary documents. These documents do not need to be separately acted 
upon. They only need to be signed and delivered in order for the loan to close.  

The meeting adjourned at 10:56 a.m. 

(SEAL) 

Alan Walter, Chairman Duane DeKrey, Secretary 
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